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Abstract

One of the mandatory and sometimes recommended actions in Islam is writing a will – where a person
puts forth a legal document expressing a number of purposes – how his or her property is to be
distributed, for socio-political reasons, offering moral recommendations and advice for others to heed,
especially for the testator’s beloved ones. Historically, religious leaders have left their wills; Prophet
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Muhammad wrote his for his Ahlul Bayt, and Imam ‘Ali left his for his son, Imam al- Hasan.

Lady Fatima al-Zahra, the daughter of the Prophet, renowned for her flawless character and well-
educated on Qur’anic instructions, also left a will for generations to come. This article examines the
personal requests and counsel in her will, and offers an analysis of the events that revolved around
socio- political issues.

Introduction

Among the obligatory and sometimes recommended and desirable actions is to write a will. Throughout
history, religious leaders have left their wills. For example, Prophet Muhammad wrote his will for

Imam ‘Ali, Lady Zahra, his companions, and his Ummah. Imam ‘Ali left his will – found in Nahj ul-
Balaghah – to his children, his Shi‘a, and to whomever seeks to benefit from it. The wills of Imam
Hassan, Imam Husayn, and a few other Imams are also available.

Sometimes wills are personal for the purpose of giving beneficial advice and moral lessons to others,
and the testator wants his inheritors to perform their obligations, good actions, and/or pay his debts on
his behalf. The testator may also give extra advice to his offspring, relatives, and followers. A will may
also have political and social aspects, for example, Imam Husayn’s will to his brother, Muhammad
Hanafiyyah, in which he referred to objectives of his uprising as the reform of the Islamic Ummah,
enjoining the good, forbidding evil, and the revival of his grandfather and father’s conduct; or Imam
Khomeini’s politico-religious will written a few decades ago.

As Lady Zahra was trained in the house of revelation and was familiar with Qur’anic instructions
profoundly, she also wrote a will, divided into three parts:

A) Her personal will and her request to do good deeds on her behalf.

B) Her will regarding her offspring and others.

C) Her socio-political will.

A. Her personal will

1. Her call for recitation of the Qur’an and supplication on the first night after her
burial.

Indeed, the first night after one’s death when being transferred from this world to the realm of the grave
and Barzakh is a very crucial night. A person is transferred from a world where good deeds can be
performed to a world where he or she is unable to do so. Upon entering Barzakh, a person is alone with
his or her deeds in the heaven or hell of Barzakh, and it is only the good deeds of relatives and inheritors



that can add to the deceased’s good deeds, alleviate her fear, and increase her joy.

Lady Zahra, who was infallible and whose soul was not contaminated with any sins, beseechingly asked
Imam ‘Ali to stay by her grave and recite the Qur’an and pray for her that first night. Indeed, where Lady
Zahra with numerous acts of worship and good deeds considered herself needy and helpless, how are
we— thoroughly sinful— not destitute of everything? During her moments of death, Lady Zahra made a
will, telling Imam ‘Ali:

When I die, perform my funeral ghusl, enshroud me, perform funeral prayer on me, place me in the
grave, put the lahad stone on me, throw soil on it, and flatten it. Then sit beside my grave facing me,
recite the Qur’an a lot and pray [for me] because at this moment the dead one needs to company of the
alive. I entrust you to God, the Almighty.1

2. A reminder

A right of the dead is that their relatives do not forget them by performing good deeds and giving
charities and alms on her behalf. For example, regarding doing good to parents after their death, the
Prophet was asked: “Yes, [performing] prayer for them, seeking God’s forgiveness for them, fulfilling
their commitments, visiting those who become your blood kin through your parents, and respecting your
parents’ friends.”2 Also, Imam Baqir said,

A servant of Allah may do good to his parents when they are alive, but after their death he does not pay
their debts and does not seek Allah’s forgiveness for them, so Allah considers him disowned by his
parents. Likewise, somebody may be disowned by his parents during their lifetime, not doing good to
them then, but after their death he pays their debts and seeks Allah’s forgiveness for them, so Allah
considers him righteous.3

According to Shaikh Abbas Qummi, Imam Sadiq used to perform a two-Rak’at prayer for his children at
nights and for his parents on days, reciting the chapter al-Qadr in the first Rak’at and the chapter al-
Kawthar in the second Rak’at.4

Considering that the dead one is unable to do any good deed, though the living ones can do so on his
behalf to benefit him, Lady Zahra enjoined Imam ‘Ali not to forget her:

O’ Abal-Hasan! My life is going to end in just a few seconds, and it is the time of leave-taking. Listen to
me because you will never hear the voice of Fatimah anymore. O’ Abal-Hassan! I want you not to forget
me [and to do good deeds on my behalf].5

3. Visiting their graves is recommended.

Another recommended act regarding the dead, particularly the prophets, imams, and the Awliya’ (friends
of God) is to visit their graves. There are many narrations on visiting the graves and its impacts in both



Shi’a and Sunni sources. In what follows, a few examples are referred to:

1. Ibn Majah quoted Prophet Muhammad as saying, “I had forbidden you from visiting the graves before,
but right now I say: Visit the graves because this leads to asceticism and remembrance of the
hereafter.”6

The reason for the beginning sentence of the hadith referring to the Prophet’s forbidding visiting the
graves may be that:

a) It was forged because it cannot be found in Shi’a sources.

b) During the early prophetic mission, people had just distanced themselves from idol-worship and were
forbidden from visiting the graves temporarily so that idol-worship might not emerge again in another
form. However, later when people had forgotten idol- worship completely, the Prophet emphasized
visiting the graves.

2. Kulayni reported from Imam Sadiq who quoted Imam ‘Ali as saying, “Visit the departed; indeed, they
become delighted by your visit. And you should pray to Allah, making your request to Him at your
parents’ graves.”7

Taking her father and Imam ‘Ali’s words into account and having deep awareness of the doctrine of
revelation, Lady Zahra emphatically enjoined all to visit her grave frequently so that both she would be
elevated to a higher spiritual rank, and it would have profound impacts on the visitors to her grave.
Hence her request, “O’ Abal-Hassan! I want you not to forget me and always visit me after my death.”8

4. Only Imam ‘Ali and Asma’ should perform her ghusl.

Lady Zahra strongly emphasised that Imam ‘Ali perform her Ghusl and shrouding with the help of Asma:
“O’ Asma’! When I pass away, you and ‘Ali ibn Abi-Talib perform my ghusl and do not allow anybody to
enter my house while my body is still in it.”9

B. Her wills about her offspring and others

1. Her offspring

An affectionate and exemplary mother is not inattentive to or ignorant of her children, and Lady Zahra
was the kindest mother to her children. Whenever Imam Hassan and Imam Husayn gave their salam
(greetings of peace) to her, in response she affectionately and whole-heartedly said, “Greetings to you,
O’ the apple of my eyes!”10

It is not possible that such a mother does not advise about her children. Thus, one sentence of her will
reads as follows: “I entrust you to Allah and recommend that you do good to my children.”11



Elsewhere, she addressed Imam ‘Ali, saying:

“O’ the company of Batul [a name of Lay Zahra]! I enjoin you to do good to my children; Who are
accustomed to [my] eagerness and affection. Those separated will start a day while they are perplexed
orphans, wandering; They choose Allah [over anybody else]; that day is the time of separation.”12

2. Her advice about Imam Husayn

In addition to her general advice about her children, Lady Zahra gave advice about Imam Husayn
because she knew about his martyrdom. In a poem, she gave this news as follows:

My children spent last night hungry; The youngest will be killed in a battlefield; In Karbala, he will be
martyred through deceit and guile; Woe to his killers! And painful punishment, abasement and
degradation be upon them! Those who will enter the lowest ranks of Hell by this crime; And their
downfall and abasement will increase constantly.13

Thus, addressing Imam ‘Ali, she advised about Imam Husayn as follows:

O’ the best guide! If you want to weep, weep for me; And shed tears because today is the time of
separation; Weep for me and my orphans; And do not forget the one who will be killed out of hostility in
Iraq (i.e., Imam Husayn).14

Shedding tears on Imam Husayn is an issue which the Prophet and Imams recommended strongly, and
it needs to be dealt with in another discussion. Regarding this recommendation, Imam Rida is said, “O’
Ibn Shabib! If you want to weep for something, shed tears for Husayn because he was beheaded as a
sheep is.”15

3. Her greetings to all of her offspring (Sadats)

The affection of Lady Fatima, the exemplary mother, does not limit to her immediate children or at most
to her grandchildren and great-grandchildren. She is the Prophet’s Kawthar, and Sayyids, an honorific
title denoted to the Prophet’s descendants, are her progeny. Lady Zahra sent her regards to all her
offspring who would be born from then on to the Day of Judgment. And in her will, she gave her special
Salam to them:

“O’ ‘Ali! I am Fatimah…Give my regards to all my offspring who will be born from now on to the Day of
Judgment.”16

4. Enjoining Imam ‘Ali to marry Amamah after her demise

A reasonable woman eliminates her jealousy and takes the family’s interests into account. She takes
into consideration that a man needs to marry after the demise of his wife given that this is a necessity of
life. It may occur that some men do not dare to remarry after their wife’s death due to their children’s



sensitivity or their wife’s advice. Adopting the motto “We cannot tolerate anybody replacing our mother,”
they deprive their father of this blessing, causing him to face an array of challenges. Similarly, a woman
does not dare to remarry after her husband’s death.

But Lady Zahra, a pure and far-sighted infallible was exempt from inadvisable conventional limitations.
She explicitly talked of Imam ‘Ali’s remarriage after her demise and its necessity:

O’ Prophet’s cousin! May Allah give you a good reward! I enjoin you to remarry because men need to
marry. After my death, get married to my sister’s daughter, Amamah, because she is as kind to my
children as I am.17

C. Her political and social will

Lady Zahra considered an array of socio-political issues, the main issue being lack of regard for Imam
‘Ali and lack of recognition for his right as the successor of the Prophet.

1. Her burial was in secret.

She strongly advised that her ghusl, shrouding, and burial be hidden and nobody but a few particular
people be informed of it. She tells Imam ‘Ali:

1. “I want nobody but you to perform my ghusl and shrouding. When I pass away, bury me at night and
do not inform anybody of my death.”18

2. “Perform the funeral prayer on me, bury me at night, and do not inform anybody.”19

3. “When I die, do not inform anybody of my death, and do not show my grave to anybody [so that it
remains hidden].”20

2. Some were not allowed to attend her burial.

In order to have usurpers and oppressors disgraced and to show her disapproval of them, she wanted
Imam ‘Ali not to permit her oppressive enemies to attend her burial:

I want none of those who oppressed me and usurped my rights to attend my burial because they are
enemies of mine and the Prophet. Do not permit any of them or their followers to recite the funeral
prayer on me. Bury me at night when everybody is asleep.21

3. Some were not supposed to be informed and recite the funeral prayer on her
body.

In order to provide a clear historical account, Lady Zahra sometimes had to explicitly name these
oppressors who were not supposed to be informed of her burial or to attend it, “When I die, bury me at



night and do not inform Abu-Bakr and ‘Umar. By Prophet Muhammad, do not allow them to perform
funeral prayer on me.”22

4. Only specific people were permitted to attend her burial.

In another part of her will, she specifically referred to those who were entitled to attend her burial. She
also commanded that her death was not announced publicly, and her grave had to be hidden. According
to Imam Sadiq, Lady Zahra addressed Imam ‘Ali, saying in the last moments of her life:

When I die, inform nobody but Umm Salamah, Umm Ayman, Fiddah [from among people], and from
among men my two sons [Imam Hassan and Imam Husayn], Abbas, Salman, Ammar, Miqdad, Aba
Dharr, and Hudhayfah. Bury me at night and do not show my grave to anybody [so that it remains
hidden].23

Indeed, through her will, Lady Zahra planted two questions in the minds of those who visited Medina:
Why was she buried at night and why is her grave hidden?

Her written will

In the name of Allah. This is the will of Fatimah, the Prophet’s daughter. I make a will while I testify that
there is no god but Allah, and Prophet Muhammad is His servant and Messenger. Heaven and Hell are
certain to exist, and no doubt the Day of Judgment will occur. Allah will revive the dead [and will make
them enter gathering the plane of Resurrection. O ‘Ali! I am Fatimah, the daughter of Muhammad,
Messenger of Allah.

He gave my hand to you in marriage so that I am yours in both this world and the hereafter. You are
more deserving of me than others. At night perform my Ghusl and shrouding, say funeral prayer on me,
and bury me. Do not inform anybody of my demise. I entrust you to Allah. Give my Salam to my all
offspring who will be born until the Day of Judgment.24

Two important points indicated in her will:

1. She acknowledged the main principles of core Islamic beliefs, namely Unity of God, prophethood of
Prophet Muhammad, and the Day of Judgment.

2. She pointed out that she was the only match for Imam ‘Ali in both this world and the hereafter.

3. She assigned Imam ‘Ali the task of her ghusl, shrouding and embalmment.

4. She wanted her burial to be hidden so that usurpers and oppressors would not attend it.

5. She conveyed her salam to all her offspring from then to the Day of Judgment.
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